
 

 

 

GREETHAM  COMMUNITY NEWSLETTER 
JANUARY 2016

Season’s Greetings to you 
all 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CHRISTMAS and NEW YEAR greetings from 
 

Peter and Clare Hitchcox  and family 
Chris Cassady, Charlotte and Tom 
Marigold Lamin 
Pat Evans and family   
Allan and Carol Freeman    
Diane and John Creasey  
Pat and Brian Kenworthy 
Helen and Don McGarrigle  
Sally and Grahame Cluley  
Jessie Evison  & Rosie 
Alison,, Dick, George, Hettie and Eloise Brett 
Ken and Eileen Brett 
Ruth and Paul Hinch and family 
Bob and Helen MacLeod Smith 
Bill  & Pammie Harding 
David and Elaine Tidd 
Trevor and Maureen Hubbert 
Carol, and Martin Fairbairn  
Richard Cumming and family 
Lorraine, and Steve  Pearce  
Anne Humble 
Chris Parkin and family 
Peggie Butcher & family 
Jenny Smith 
Lesley and Roy Wicks 
Alex and Barbara Watt 
Karen Mellor 
Linda and John Hall 
Neil and Glynis Sellars 
Julia and Peter Walker 
 
Merv and Sue Bamber  A Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year to all our 
friends in Greetham.  
 

A donation has been made to charity in lieu of sending cards 
around the village. -  including  around £84 donated  at the 
Christmas lunch 
 
Robert and Dee Hinch and staff at Greetham Valley wish all our friends, 
neighbours and customers a very merry Christmas and a happy and 
prosperous New Year. 
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Merv and Sue wish all our friends and neighbours every blessing for 
Christmas and the New Year 
 

A donation has been made to charity in lieu of sending 
cards around the village. -  including  around £84 donated  
at the Christmas lunch 
 

Robert and Dee Hinch and staff at Greetham Valley wish all our friends, 
neighbours and customers a very merry Christmas and a happy and 
prosperous New Year. 



 

 

COMMUNITY CENTRE NEWS 
www.greethamrutland.com/community-centre 

This month has seen two Christmas lunches up at the Centre.  The first was 
run by Sally and Graham Cluley in aid of Cancer Research and a week later 
Ruth and Andy cooked lunch for us with proceeds going to the Community 
Centre.  Two superb lunches and very well supported.  Thank you. 
The next Christmas event is the Children’s Christmas Party.  Have you let Mo 
(813061) know that your child, grandchild, niece or nephew would like to at-
tend.  We have a disco, soft play, games, craft table and a party tea.  This is 
free, except for a little gift for Santa’s sack, who we hope will be joining us. 
We had excellent support for our two events last month, namely the Halloween 
Party which raised £194.24 and the Firework Party which with sponsorship, 
donations, food less expenses raised £317.76.  This will go towards future fam-
ily events. 
There will be a New Year’s Eve party at the Centre on 31st December.  Do 
come along and join in the fun. 
23rd January 2016 is Burns ‘ Night.  A traditional supper with piper, followed by 
a Ceilidh to our own McGoo.  Tickets are limited, so don’t miss out.  Ring Vicky 
(812893) or Mo (813061) to secure your place. 
We wish you all a VERY HAPPY CHRISTMAS 
Greetham Community Centre Committee 

WOULD YOU LIKE TO SPONSOR THE NEWSLETTER? 
The newsletter is collated, printed and distributed to every house in 
Greetham.  Obviously costs are involved and we invite businesses and 
individuals to sponsor the newsletter with a donation of £25.  Sponsor-
ship is duly recognised in the newsletter.  If you are interested please 
contact the editor at greethamnews@aol.co  

Thank you 
The Community Centre management committee want to extend a big thank 
you to Maureen Hubbert who, after xxx years of sterling service is stepping 
down as Secretary. We are grateful that we are not losing her talents and 
knowledge entirely as she is remaining on the committee. 
We therefore have an opportunity for a new person to join our committee, as 
Secretary, to help run this excellent facility for the benefit of the entire Greeth-
am community.  In recent years much work has gone into improving the main 
hall and club room and there are plans and funds to improve the centre even 
more, so there has never been a better time to get involved.  The role of sec-
retary mainly involves preparing the agenda and writing the minutes of the 
monthly meetings and answering correspondence as required. You would be 
a member of the management committee and, along with the rest of us, 
would be involved in planning and running events and generally looking after 
the centre. If you have a heart for this community and a few hours a month to 
spare why not find out more by contacting Roy Wicks 812117 or Ken Edward 
812136 and help make a difference. 



 

 

COMING EVENTS IN  DECEMBER 
Sat 19th Children’s party 
Sun 20th Village Quiz The Wheatsheaf 8pm 
Thu 24th Mobile library    
Sun 27th Village Quiz The Wheatsheaf 8pm 
Thu 31st New Year’s Eve at the Community Centre 

Special services at St Mary's Church, Greetham 
 

The Carol service will be on Sunday 20th December at 6.00pm, please join us - 
mulled wine and mince pies after the service! 

(There will not be a Morning Praise service that morning) 
 

Midnight Mass will be at 11.30pm on Christmas Eve 
 

 Holy Communion by extension (wine and bread from the midnight  
service) will be at 9.30am on Christmas Day. 

 
Sunday 27th Dec will be a Benefice (all parishes) service at 10.30am  

 
Happy Christmas to you all from your Ministry Team 

The RITZ Returns!! 
New Year’s Eve at the Community Centre  

31st December 2015 – 8.00pm 
 

Bring in the New Year in true Greetham style at our annual ‘Putting on 
the Ritz’ night of great home grown variety entertainment!   

 

A full programme of family friendly fun for all starts at 8.00pm (to 
1.00am) with live music, comedy, magic, disco, raffle and games!  

 

Entrance is only £5.00 (kids free) – pay on the door. Full bar open.    
 

Dress up in your glad rags or come along as you like – but 
do come. 

  
Proceeds to the Brain Tumour Charity and The Playground 

Fund. 



 

 

COMING EVENTS IN  JANUARY 
Fri 1st New Year’s Day walk 
Sun 3rd Greetham Church 9.30am  Morning Worship 
Wed 6th Oak House Lunch 
Thu 7th Mobile library 
Sun 10th Greetham Church 9.30am Morning Worship with breakfast 9.00am 
Mon 11th WI   
Wed 13th Parish Council meeting     
Sun 17th Greetham Church 9.30am Morning Praise 
  WI Soups and Desserts 
Wed 20th Last day for newsletter items for January newsletter 
Thu 21st Mobile library 
Sat 23rd Burns’ Night supper 
Sun 24th Greetham Church 9.30am  Morning Praise with Holy Communion 
  Village Quiz The Wheatsheaf 8pm 
Thu 28th Greetham Website AGM 

New Year's Day Walk 
The annual New Year's Day Walk from the Wheatsheaf to the Plough (via Fort 
Henry) will take place as usual on 1st January 2016 meeting at the Wheatsheaf 
at 10.45 for mulled wine and leaving promptly at 11.00am for the Plough where 
the usual bacon butties will be waiting for walkers and non-walkers alike. 
Everyone welcome (including dogs on a lead)   

Oak House lunch 
Our Oak House Over 60s Lunch Club will be on Wednesday 6th  
January - 1.15pm arrival.  Two courses for £7.50. 
 ‘few spaces available, please book in advance, fabulous 2-course meal for 
£7.50 per person’.  ‘Must ring to reserve on 01572 812647’. 

Rutland Mobile Library in Greetham  
Thursday  January 7th and 21st. Times are approximate                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                
Oakham Road Lock’s Close   14.00 - 14:20  
Church Lane Near No 20   14:20 - 14:40  
Church Lane Opp. The Plough   14:40 - 15.00 
For information please contact Oakham Library 01572 722918 

WI 
The next monthly meeting will be held on Monday Jan 11th.  Lisa Jane Gooden 
from Cancer Research will be extracting DNA from fruit. A ‘hands on’ experi-
ment! 

Parish Council 
The next General Meeting will be convened on Wednesday 13th January 2016 
at  Greetham Community Centre commencing at 19.30hrs. Correspondence will 
be available before the meeting from 19.20 hrs. 
Morning Praise 
Morning Praise resumes on Jan 17th 2016 at 9.30am. Our collection for this 
quarter will be going to support the refugees, and as such Anh Diep (former Viet-



 

 

namese refugee) is coming to tell us his story. All welcome. Do stay for refresh-
ments after the service and talk to Anh. 

Greetham  Monthly Sunday Quiz   
At ‘The Wheatsheaf’ on  Sunday January 24th. 8pm. Teams of four 
or thereabouts.  £1 per person entry (to include a light snack)  with 
the money going to good causes - also a lucrative cash snowball.   
Greetham Website AGM 
The Website Group will be holding its annual general meeting at the Plough at 
6.30pm on 28th January 2016. Please come along to help us continue this valuable 
village asset. All welcome. It will be a short meeting - 30mins max 
Thank you David Hodson e-mail: hodson001@gmail.com Tel: 01572 813902 

REVIEWS 
HOPE AGAINST CANCER CHRISTMAS LUNCH  
This was held at the Community Centre on Sunday 29th November 2015 and raised 
£566.00. Thank you so much to all who came, gave raffle prizes, made donations 
and also to my teams of helpers who without you this would not be possible.  Jenny 
Smith gave us an insight to what Hope does and the money they have raised in12 
years over £3million and funded 31 projects to date since it was founded all for the 
people of Leicestershire & Rutland. So once again a big ‘thank you’. 
Wishing you all a Merry Christmas and a very Happy New Year. Sally Cluley  

GENERAL 
Rutland North Neighbourhood Police 
Leicestershire Constabulary   101 
Through the force website – www.leics.police.uk and following the link – Your Com-
munity. 
Rutland County Council  01572 722577     

BURNS NIGHT SUPPER AND CEI-
LIDH 

 

Saturday 23rd January 2016 
7pm for a 7.30 pm prompt start.  

 
Come and join us for a traditional Burns Night 

at Greetham Community Centre.  
The haggis will be piped in followed by a 2 

course supper  
of Haggis,Neaps & Tatties. A night of poems, 

toasts to the lads & lasses  
and Ceilidh dancing by our very own band 

McGoo.  
 

Tickets £12.50 available from Vicky 812893 or 
Maureen 813061 Dress code smart with a 

touch of tartan !  
All proceeds to Greetham Community Centre 

mailto:hodson001@gmail.com


 

 

Crimestoppers    0800 555111  
URGENT  Remember, in an emergency always call 999. 
Rutland Historic Churches Preservation Fund 
Following the successful September national ‘Cycle and Ride and Stride’ sponsored event. 
Greetham raised £106.20. Half of the money raised goes directly to the churches concerned 
and the rest to the trust. Recently Greetham church has received a grant for woodworm treat-
ment and Exton for re-glazing.  The trust’s aim is to assist places of worship in Rutland to 
remain open and remain in good repair. The hospitality received from all the churches and 
their helpers during the sponsored event was outstanding. The trust is most grateful to all 
those who enabled us to raise over £22,500 in Rutland. Peter Hitchcox Trustee for RHCPT 
Ceilidh for Syrian Refugees 
Very many thanks to everyone who supported this Ceilidh for Syrian Refugees - both by at-
tendance at the event and through subsequent generous donations. The evening raised £459 
for the cause. A cheque will shortly be dispatched to UNICEF who manage the refugee 
camps in Syria, Lebanon and Jordan. A big thankyou from the band to all the dancers and 
those who gave generously, particularly to Billy and Colin for serving up those welcome hot 
dogs.  
Best Wishes and Happy Christmas  McGoo Charity Band  
SHOE BOX APPEAL 
I am delighted to report that this is the best result we have achieved, 87 boxes and £49 in 
donations. The boxes have left me via Grimsby and will be on their way on Friday 27th to 
Romania and Liberia. Thank you and very well done to everyone who contributed. It fills me 
with great joy to experience the generosity of our local community and of course I pray that 
the children receiving these boxes will feel our love and be joyful. Patricia Hagger 
 RAINBOWS 
As part of the flexible Girl guiding initiative, a new Rainbows group will be opening in Cot-
tesmore in January 2016. 
Rainbows is open to girls aged between 5 and 7 yrs old.  The new group will meet every oth-
er Saturday afternoon, from 3pm – 5pm, in Cottesmore Village Hall (just behind the Sun Inn, 
on Main Street). 
The first meeting will take place on Saturday 16 January 2016. 
The group will follow the 4 essentials of Rainbows which are – Look, Learn, Laugh and 
Love.  The girls will have a work book and will learn these essentials through singing, playing 
and working together with other Rainbows. 
The cost per term is £12 per girl. 
If you or your daughter would like to know more about joining, visit www.girlguiding.org.uk/
interested or email Sam Shorten at samanthashorten@hotmail.co.uk  with your daughter’s 
date of birth, a contact number or any other questions you may have.   Sam Shorten , Unit 
Leader (mobile 07540664847) 
100 Club subscriptions 
100 Club subscriptions are due in January and collectors will be coming round during the 
month. The subscription remains unchanged at £12 per year which is only £1 a month and all 
the profits go to the St Mary's Church funds. In 2105 you raised over £1100 for the church for 
which the PCC is very grateful especially as we are facing the costly need to replace the 
nave roof.  
You have to be in it to win it!  All queries to Helen Macleod-Smith 01572 812852. 
Anti-snap Locks 
I have finally got round to ordering some anti-snap locks for my house, as recommended by 
the Neighbourhood Watch association. The locks fitted to most PVC doors can be easily de-
feated by burglars. Replacing the locks with a more secure type is easy - they can be re-
moved by undoing a single screw when the door is open. However, you need to get the cor-

http://www.girlguiding.org.uk/interested
http://www.girlguiding.org.uk/interested
mailto:samanthashorten@hotmail.co.uk


 

 

rect replacement. Shoe craft in Oakham can supply the locks and identify the correct type, if 
you take one of the old ones to them. The anti-snap locks cost about £40 each.  David Hodson  
Neighbourhood Watch Coordinator  Tel 01572 813902 hodson001@gmail.com 

PARISH COUNCIL  
Greetham Parish Council Minutes December 9th 2015 (Subject to approval) 
Members: Mr K. Edward (Chair); Mr R. Wicks (Vice- Chair); Mr R. Begy; Mr P. Hitchcox; Mrs J. 
Denyer; Mr F. Hinch; Mrs J. Roberts; Mr D. Hodson 
Present: Mr K. Edward (Chair); Mr R. Wicks (Vice- Chair); Mr R. Begy; Mr P. Hitchcox; Mrs J. 
Denyer; Mr F. Hinch; Mrs J. Roberts; Mr D. Hodson 
Two members of the public in attendance. 
1 Apologies for absence  None – all present 
2 Disclosure of interests None 
3 Approval of minutes November 11th 2015 Proposed: RW   Seconded: JR Carried unani-
mously by those present. 
4 Matters arising from minutes November 11th 2015 
4a Western Power report. Update given by Chair. Western Power will remove the pole in the 
New Year BT contacted regarding telephone wires. RCC Highways contacted regarding affect-
ed street light. 
4b Community Centre Asset Register. Community Centre insurance outlined. Further action 
required regarding GPC insurance and asset register. 
4c Environmental officer response to Rutland Caravanning and Camping. Response received 
stating a visit had taken place. Parishioner informed of outcome 
4d Village Green tree update. Planning permission sought from RCC to carry out required 
works. 
4e Removal of tree in grounds of Old Post Office. RCC response states that a tree protection 
order would not be sought. Owners to be notified of this. GPC will respond to RCC pointing out 
that the view of the PC has not been sought for removal of a tree in a conservation area. This 
is a vital aspect in maintaining the conservation area. 
5 Finance  2016 Draft Budget as per document circulated before the meeting.  
RCC to be contacted to confirm that the electricity rebate will be forthcoming in 2016. Budget to 
be set in January. 
For information :  
Rutland County Council Grit bin: £140.99; Eon: £106; Eon: £1067.35; Annual gratui-
ties: £35.00; JH Gardening: £30 
 For approval:  
Greetham Community Centre: Payment for WIFI from grant £161.95. Proposed: RB Seconded: 
PH Carried unanimously.  
JH Gardening: Labour Quote for Village Green Work £170  Materials: £36  Proposed: RW  
Seconded: JR  Carried unanimously 
Replacement light in Church Lane: £798.00 plus VAT. Deferred for further investigation. Janu-
ary agenda. 
6 Planning – all planning applications can be accessed on the RCC webpage. 
2015/0921/FUL The Granary, Great Lane. Approved 

MONTY EDWARD THE GOLDEN RETRIEVER PUPPY, WHO HAS 
RECENTLY ARRIVED IN GREETHAM, WOULD LIKE TO JOIN HIS 
MUM AND DAD, KEN AND LINDA, IN WISHING ALL HIS NEW 
FRIENDS IN THE VILLAGE A HAPPY NEW YEAR! 
Thanks to Monty for sponsoring this newsletter 

mailto:hodson001@gmail.com


 

 

2015/0942/FUL 4, Stretton Road. Refused. 
2015/1061/CAT Reduce height of 2 conifers by 4 metres. Wheatsheaf Inn. Stretton Road, 
Greetham. If trimmed sensitively no objection. Proposed:  PH Seconded:   Carried unani-
mously 
7 To approve revised Standing Orders as per draft circulated before the meeting 
Appendix 4. Wording amended to include:  
The Parish Clerk has a Facebook identity “Greetham Parish Council”. This will be used to 
communicate “official” Parish Council information such as road closure notices. 
Parish Councillors should not make any Facebook entry under their own name which could 
be interpreted as coming from the Parish Council. 
Proposed: RB   Seconded: JR    Carried unanimously. 
Section 13 – Amendments for further discussion before presentation at the January agenda. 
Standing order 7 – Code of conduct. Deferred to January meeting. 
8 Amendments to Burial Ground Documents 
Interment of ashes - Instructions to undertakers to state ‘ashes to be interred in the top left 
corner to facilitate future burials’. 
9 Parish Plan Terms of reference. Documents distributed before the meeting. 
These will be revisited in January after section 13 amendments are adopted. 
10 Community Centre Update 
New Year’s Eve party planned. Burns Night planned. 
Finance report given   Bar report 
Secretary (MH) has resigned from this role but remains on the committee.  4 vacancies exist 
on the committee. This will be communicated in the Village News and on the website. 
A screen will be purchased for the club room. 
RW/ KE to alternate chair role till May 
Congratulations on Christmas lunch held last Sunday. 
11 Neighbourhood Plan update 
New version of draft plan currently being worked on 
The quarry will be submitting under the call for sites as a proposed site. 
12 Tree Warden Update Planning permission has been applied for to trim the tree on the 
Village Green as this is in the conservation area. 
13 Welcome visit A web site tab has been added and  new residents will receive a visit from 
a councillor and postcard from the PC 
Visits required: The Dovecote  Hill Farm 
14 Correspondence 
Letter from parishioner regarding the 20mph implementation. A response will be sent indicat-
ing that the speed is being monitored by police (cameras). 
Changes to Integrated Transport Programme. This outlines the new practice that all requests 
for implementation of traffic/ parking controls will go through the PC 
Monthly police report showed no crime in Greetham. 
15 Reports from outside bodies 
The Planning Committee meeting on Woolfox is tomorrow night. Ticket only. 
16 Any other business 
Defib monthly checks rota to be established. For January agenda. 
Transparency code. For January agenda 
CIL 106 money. For February agenda. David Troy to be invited to attend. 
A Land rover is consistently parked the ‘wrong way’ in Main Street.  This is against the law.  
PC Appleton to be contacted regarding this. 
The situation regarding development of Number 38 Main Street and the mobile home placed 
in the garden to be clarified with RCC. 

 
 

 



 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Project Detail Focus Group 
Councillors 

Lead Councillor 

Support  
Community Centre 
Plans 
  
  
 
Support renova-
tion of children’s 
play area and  
establish outdoor 
gym 
  
Support  
community  
projects 
  

New heating system 
Hard wired fire alarm 
system 
ICT provision 
(Broadband etc.) 
  
Help secure grants 
Support project 
Liaise between CC/ 
Project coordinators 
and PC 
  
Aging community (e.g. 
computer/ ICT support) 
Young families 
Sport (e.g. East v West 
cricket/ sports facili-
ties/ clubs) 

  
KE/ JD/ RW 
  
  
  
  
JD 
  
  
  
  
JD 

  
JD 

Village sign and 
noticeboard 
  
  
  
  
Tree planting  
programme 
  

Complete order 
Organise instillation 
Remove existing and re
-site as appropriate 
  
  
Liaise with RCC Tree 
Officer. Draw up plan 
and ensure planting. 

 PH/ DH/ RB 
  
  
  
  
  
  
PH/ FH 

PH 

Benches 
  

Ensure renovation of 
existing 
Draw up plan for future 

 FH/PH/ JD FH 

Village Tidy  
Campaign 

Organise regular clear 
up days for village, CC 
field and Burial Ground 
Promote clearing of 
Dog Waste 

 JD/ JR/ RW RW 

Parish Plan 2015 – 2019 Focus Groups 



 

 

 

FEBRUARY  NEWSLETTER 
Please send details of all forthcoming events to Clare Hitchcox  
By January 20th please 
The Walnuts, 69 Main Street, Greetham. LE15 7NJ  
email: greethamnews@aol.com 

The  Greetham   
Advertiser 
 
Promoting local business-
es, tradesmen, handymen 
and others. 
To advertise your services 
here please contact Merv 
Bamber on 01572 812882 

Traffic campaign Ensure implementation of 
20mph speed limit 
Campaign for lessening of 
HGV traffic 
Promote safe pedestrian  
access throughout village 

PH/ JR/ RW RW 

Cycle path to A1 
roundabout 

Liaise with RCC PH/ RB RB 

Maintain village shop Monitor situation and investi-
gate Community run shop 

DH/ JR/ RB JR 

Village volunteer log 
 

Central printing  
facility 

Set up and maintain 
 

Support provision for CC/ PC/ 
Newsletter 

KE 
 

KE 

DH 

Jacobs Well 
 

Tourist information 

Support renovation 
 

Promote boards throughout 
village 

PH/ DH/RB 
 

PH/ JD 

DH 

Active Involvement 
in Planning 

  JD/ DH/ RW DH 

Parish Plan 2015 – 2019 Focus Groups 



 

 



 

 

 
                     C/o Exton and Greetham Primary School, Garden Road, Exton, LE15 
8AY. 

 
 Do you know you have a fantastic Nursery on your doorstep? 

 
 *We are a friendly family run Nursery offering quality care and 
education for children from 6 months – 4.5 year’s. 
‘Early childhood is a period of momentous significance for 
young children growing up.  By the time this period is over, 
children will have formed conceptions of themselves as social 
beings, as thinkers, as language users, and they will have 
reached certain important decisions about their own abilities 
and their own worth.’ (Margaret Donaldson 2014) 

*Due to this being a significant part of children growing up Rain-
bow Childcare Centres offer high standards of education, stimu-
lation, fun and care within a structured but flexible environment. 
*We follow the national Early years Foundation Stage curriculum 
that supports all children’s abilities 
*Children have access to a wide range of resources and offer 
fantastic outdoor opportunities. 
*We offer free 15 hours per week funding for 3-4 year olds and 
2 year old funding (subject to criteria). 
*We are open during term time from 8am-4pm Monday - Friday 
we are also able to offer holiday care and longer days.  

Visits are welcome anytime. 
Contact Tara Darlington 

01572 813141  



 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 
 

 

 



 

 


